
June 10, 2013

2 Tamuz 5773

Dear Friends:

Let me begin by thanking you.  As my first year as Rabbi of Scarsdale Synagogue comes to a close, I am moved by a profound sense of gratitude for the opportunity to serve as your spiritual leader.  My family and I have been touched by the warm welcome we have received, and feel honored and humbled to count ourselves as members of this community.

I am writing to you today to reflect on my journey of the last year as I studied and dialogued (with so many of you) on the question of rabbinic officiation at a wedding ceremony in which one partner is not Jewish.

In accordance with the vision that I laid out for the Rabbinic Search Committee during my interview process, my journey on this question has included the following highlights:

· Approximately 100 hours of personal study on the full range of literature (classical Jewish sources, contemporary Jewish history and sociology, sources speaking to secular American identity, etc.), including prominent scholars speaking from both sides of the question, as well as numerous discussions with Jewish leaders and other experts in the field on interfaith issues.

· 50-75 hours of one-on-one meetings and phone conversations with individual congregants/couples who were moved to share their own stories and perspectives on this subject.

· Facilitation of three public study sessions on the question.  (Full text of my presentations from those sessions can be accessed at http://bit.ly/10tZ6zj.)  Each of the talks was followed by a candid 45 minute public discussion.  Approximately 50-60 congregants attended each session, and my thanks go to all of them for joining me in dialogue.

Based on this year of study, I have decided that I will now stand with interfaith couples underneath their chuppah as an officiant under certain circumstances.  For me, the tipping point of the decision-making process was my realization that the definition of Jewishness, and of what constitutes a Jewish couple/family, has changed.  My approach until a year ago – the one that I was trained on in Rabbinical School, and mentored on during my seven years in San Diego - was that an individual who is not Jewish must convert if they want to be married in a Jewish wedding ceremony.

Thanks to this year of reflection, I now believe that there are other ways to define the Jewishness of a family.  One of the most pivotal moments in my study came during the fall.  A respected colleague counseled me: “A family in which the non-Jewish partner has agreed to have an exclusively Jewish home and raise Jewish children is not an interfaith family.  It is a Jewish family in the best sense of the term.”  Over the course of this year, I realized that I could not agree more.

Your words on this subject, and that colleague’s, were a gift to me.  And I feel extraordinarily blessed to have had this time and space to be able to open myself up to a new way of thinking about this issue.

The following are guidelines that I will be using to determine whether I will stand with a wedding couple.  These are guidelines that I will be using for all couples, regardless of whether both partners are Jewish, or if one of the partners is not Jewish:

· I will stand with a couple under their chuppah if they agree to have a Jewish home, and raise their children as Jews.

· I will stand with a couple under their chuppah if they agree to have a Jewish wedding ceremony, without the participation of a non-Jewish co-officiant.

· I will stand with a couple under their chuppah if they agree to meet with me for seven sessions: one “getting to know you” session, three sessions devoted to studying about Judaism and what it means to have a Jewish home, and three sessions that will encompass both pre-marital counseling and planning for the wedding ceremony.  To allow for enough time for these meetings, I expect that these meetings will begin approximately four months in advance of the wedding date.

I want to also take this opportunity to re-affirm my belief in the beauty and holiness that exists in every relationship between loving partners.  To that end:

· I am interested in building a relationship with any couple that reaches out to me to inquire about wedding officiation.  I look forward to the possibility of meeting with all couples in person, as I begin to get to know them and work with them to determine if I am the right clergyperson to officiate at their wedding. 

· I am always available to do pre-marital counseling with all couples.

· I am always available to refer couples to another rabbinic/cantorial colleague or a local wedding officiant who might be better suited to meet their needs.

· I look forward to the possibility of publicly celebrating the impending or recent weddings of all couples that share a connection to our synagogue, by offering words of blessing to the couple during a worship service.  

I want to assure our entire community that my own position on this question will not in any way impact the other members of our clergy team, or my esteemed Emeritus colleagues.  Cantor Chanin Becker, Rabbi Wendy Pein (our incoming Director of Congregational Learning), Rabbi Emeritus Stephen Klein, and Cantor Emeritus Kerry Ben-David each have their own unique perspectives and approaches to this issue.  You are always welcome to reach out to any of us by way of the Main Office of the temple for more information.

Finally, in an effort to honor the transparency and participatory nature of my process this year, I want to invite you to join me at the temple on Wednesday June 26 at 7:30 PM.  At that time, I will be available to answer any questions that you might have about my decision and about this year’s reflection process.  And, as always, I will welcome your thoughts about how the temple might be able to do more to be welcoming to interfaith families.  If you are not able to join us on June 26, please don’t hesitate to reach me or my assistant Teresa at (914) 725.5175 to schedule a private meeting.

With warmest wishes for a safe and relaxing summer,

Rabbi Jeffrey Brown

